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What has been the labour market experience of young people with respect to volunteering and work experience opportunities, including internships?

2010/11 Annual submissions from Arts Council England’s Regularly Funded Organisations show that 654 organisations – out of a total of 843 – offered work placements, apprenticeships or internships. A total of 1,795 internships and 2,644 work experience placements were offered. In 2009/10, 638 Regularly Funded Organisations – out of a total of 854 – offered work placements, apprenticeships or internships. There were 2,522 work experience placements and 1,925 internships.

Is there anything further you would like to add on young people, apprentices and interns?
Internships are a popular, well-established way to get into the arts. Arts Council England believes that interns should receive a fair wage for a fair day’s work. In our guidance (Internships in the Arts, found on our website - http://www.artscouncil.org.uk/media/uploads/internships_in_the_arts_final.pdf), we are very clear that while there is no legal definition of an ‘intern’, we anticipate that most interns are given a clear set of objectives, a specific role and formal duties, and are expected to help the arts organisation to achieve its aims. As such, the majority of interns (as defined by these guidelines) would most likely be classified as a ‘worker’ for the purposes of the National Minimum Wage Act 1998 and its associated regulations. Our funding agreements stipulate that organisations in receipt of funding from Arts Council England must abide by employment law. We encourage arts and cultural organisations to produce specific policy for the recruitment, activity and assessment of interns.

Do you find the current official guidance on the NMW rules for salaried-hours workers easy to understand and operate?  If no, please explain the difficulties.

Arts Council England feels that the guidance provided by Direct.gov is very clear and the examples used are easy to understand. Arts Council England and Creative & Cultural Skills published guidelines to help clarify the legal obligations of arts organisations offering internships. This guidance is available free to download from our website http://www.artscouncil.org.uk/media/uploads/internships_in_the_arts_final.pdf. The publication is currently the ‘most read item’ in our advice and guidance section, and has had 10,714 unique page views since its publication date 28 November 2011 - higher than views of any other publication since this date. The guidance clearly states that arts and cultural organisations “must pay an individual with ‘worker’ status at least the full national minimum wage for their age range.” However, Arts Council England believes that more could be done to raise awareness of official guidance, and that ultimately, the lack of a legal definition of an internship should be rectified.

What are your views/experience on the way the NMW is currently enforced by Her Majesty's Revenue & Customs?

Arts Council England believes that the NMW is currently not enforced strictly enough, particularly in relation to payment of interns.

What changes, if any, would you like to see made to the current enforcement regime?

Arts Council England would support compulsory declaration or registration of all internship schemes with HMRC as a measure to prevent unpaid internships.

